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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, JULY 26, 2016 

MINUTES 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the Municipal center at 

196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with the following members 

in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Joseph Pugliese 

 Others:  David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Alternates: Ronald Bohigian 

 Absent:   Ryan Rogers & Paul Bedard, Alternates 

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an appeal and advised should their appeal be approved 

they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they receive the 

formal approval in the mail before starting any work.   You have one 

year to begin the project. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes of the previous 

meeting as submitted.  Mr. Pugliese seconded.   Motion passed 

unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6202A, Application of Steven Theriault for a 12’ 

side yard setback variance for a new one car garage under Sections 7A-

00 and 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 69 Deer Run, property of 

Steven Theriault in an R-20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  I drove the house and I did not see a sign there 

which is required by law, so I would --- is the applicant here for 

Appeal #6202A? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE: Yes.  There is a sign out front. 
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 THE CHAIR:  I drove by and took pictures of the house.  I didn’t 

see a sign.  I saw a dirt spot with a tree but I didn’t see any sign 

in the window or in front of the building. 

 SPEAKER:  There is no tree in the front on the front lawn. 

 THE CHAIR:  Come forward. 

 SPEAKER:  There is a sign right on the front lawn.  It’s been 

there for the past fifteen days. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 I hope I had the right house. 

 SPEAKER:  That’s what I’m wondering. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead.  Explain to the board what you’d like to 

do. 

 MR. THERIAULT:  My name is Steve Theriault.  I live on 69 Deer 

Run, Plantsville. 

 I’d like to put an attached one car garage on the side of the 

home.  It’s a necessity for the equipment that I have:  lawnmower, 

snow blower, yard equipment. I’ve got two teenaged girls that have got 

bikes and they’re into sports. 

 I just previously moved into the neighborhood within the past six 

months.   

 I’ve noticed that the neighborhood was built in the 60’s.  A lot 

of homes there didn’t have any garages.  I see that there are a lot of 

garages attached to the homes on that street there were add-ons. 

 Back in the 60’s, it wasn’t a necessity.  Things change.  I just 

need more space.  It is a small ranch.  Just to kind of get more 

things under cover.   

 That’s basically it. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  My thing is the size of the garage for one car.  

You have 16 by 24? 

 MR. THERIAULT:  Well, the house is 24’ deep. 

 I just want to match that line. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Right.  That would be all right.  But it is the 

16’. 

 MR. THERIAULT:  Well, once you get the vehicle in there, then you 

need space to store things. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  I understand that.  It is an excessive variancy 

that you are asking for. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You could always do a garage 12 by 24 and put a 

shed in the back of your property. 

 MR. THERIAULT:  Well, I can’t get my vehicle in a 12 by 24.  

There is no way. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What do you have for a vehicle? 

 MR. THERIAULT:  It’s a truck. Full sized. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  How wide is it? 

 MR. THERIAULT:  By the time you open the doors. 

 THE CHAIR:  One of the points that I think the Commissioner is 

making is that you’re saying your hardship is that you have a lot of 

stuff. 

 MR. THERIAULT:  Yes.  

 THE CHAIR:  And, it doesn’t fit.  Well, that is not a hardship 

that this board can consider.  Having a lot of stuff that you want to 

put into a garage or you want an extra-large shed because you have a 

lot of stuff, that is not classified as a hardship. 

 MR. THERIAULT:  It is a necessity. It is necessary.  It’s a 

mower, a snow blower, weed whackers.   

 THE CHAIR:  I understand what you are saying.  That’s the 

hardship. You want to get that under cover. 

 And, I’m saying that this board cannot consider that kind of 

hardship.  That’s what I’m trying to get across. 

 You are saying that the hardship is you’ve got a lot of stuff to 

put under cover and this board doesn’t consider that as being a 

hardship.  And, that, under the definition of hardship, that doesn’t 

fit the definition that we have to follow. 

 MR. THERIAULT:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We have to follow the legal definition that is that 

it relates to a parcel having an unusual condition that causes 

exceptional difficulty.  So it has to be something about the property 

as opposed to something about the use of the property. 

 MR. THERIAULT:  Okay.  The property lines are pie-shaped.  And, 

there is no place that I can --- 

 MR. GWOREK:  That GIS is inaccurate then and the map that we have 

in front of us, the one with the pie-shaped one where it says:  
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proposed revision?  That’s accurate and not the one that is up there 

currently? 

 MR. THERIAULT:  Correct.  That’s before the property lines were 

changed. Those were changed prior to my purchase. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Dave, is that accurate? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, there was a revision by, I think, 

Harry Cole & Sons to do a land swap.  That, what you have before you 

is probably reflective of that.  GIS may not have caught up with that, 

yet. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, so what we’re looking at, the drawing, the pie-

shaped, that is incorrect?  Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  And, then you have a septic tank still in the back 

with the drywell behind your house? 

 MR. THERIAULT:  Yes, it is. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The depth of the garage, you still have a lot of 

room.  You have 16, well no, 20’back.  How long is the truck you have? 

 MR. THERIAULT:  Eighteen feet. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The 20’ doesn’t bother me because standard is 12 by 

24. 

 How long is the truck you have? 

 MR. THERIAULT:  Eighteen feet. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: The 24 is what is bothering me because standard 

would be 12 by 24.  So you can have storage in the front. 

 But the 16, if you were to cut the 16 back you are not going to 

be --- you’ll be eight feet from the boundary. 

 MR. THERIAULT:  Currently, with 16 feet, I am eight feet from the 

boundary. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct. 

 MR. THERIAULT:  I mean, if I take two feet off of it, I’ll be ten 

feet away from the boundary.  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct.  Ten is better than eight. 

 MR. THERIAULT:  Well. 

 THE CHAIR:  What would you like to do? 

 MR. THERIAULT:  I’d like to add a garage. 
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 THE CHAIR:  No.  I’m asking the board, saying that what we could 

do is we could continue the public hearing and you can think about 

what you want to do.  If you come back and say, no, I want this size 

garage, then we can vote you up and down --- up or down, depending on 

the needs of the board, what the board would like to do. 

 Or you can come back and say I will cut it down to, you know, and 

give a number which would require less of a variance. 

 MR. THERIAULT:  I can cut it down to 14’ but I don’t think I can 

go any smaller than that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What is the size of it going to be?    Because the 

drawing just shows the footprint.  Is it going to be the same size as 

the house?  The roofline? 

 MR. THERIAULT:  The roofline? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We see the footprint but we don’t have a rendering 

of what the garage is going to look like. Is the garage going to have 

the same roof as the house? 

 MR. THERIAULT:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, it won’t be higher than the house. 

 MR. THERIAULT:  No. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the house is one and a half stories? 

 MR. TERIAULT:  One story. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: So, if we were to, you know, keep the roofline the 

same, I think we could address the size issue. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, if you are looking at fourteen feet and you 

want to amend it, then we could vote on that, as well. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Well, it is only that back corner that is the 

issue. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  It could be sixteen if you --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE: It is a 20-foot side yard, though, there. So it is 

still going to be the whole thing. 

 But it is going to be less of an encroachment. 
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 MR. THERIUALT:  The distance between the property line and the 

home next door, it would fit in.  It would not look odd in any 

fashion.  It would fit in with the rest of the neighborhood. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Have you spoken with that neighbor to the south? 

 MR. THERIAULT:  No, I have not.  Like I said, I moved in six 

months ago and I very rarely see him.  He’s not out. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, the sign was up.  The sign was up and the 

neighbor had an opportunity to look at it. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Does it have to be attached? 

 MR. THERIAULT: Yes, there is no other place to put it unless I 

put it way in the back but it’s an inconvenience because now I have to 

drive back there.  More expensive, too. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Now you are getting into the narrowness. 

 MR. THERIAULT:  Right. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  You have a couple of options, I guess. One is to cut 

down the size of the garage.  The other option is what about the 

possibility of moving it forward? 

 MR. THERIAULT:  No.  Because then I am too close to the front 

line.  I’ve got to be 40 feet, I believe. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes, 40 feet.  And, you are 44.9. 

 So, what is the desire of the board? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   I think if he were to agree to the 14. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is that okay with you? 

 MR. THERIAULT:  That’s fine. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  We’ll amend the application.  We can always go 

down but we can’t go up.  So --- um, we’ll amend it to go to 14 feet 

instead of 16 feet wide. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You said you are going to do the same roofline so 

we’ll put that in the stipulation. 

 MR. THERIAULT:  Same roofline. 

 THE CHAIR:  We’ll put that in the stipulation. 

 Okay.  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 
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 MR. THERIAULT:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6203A, Application of Say It With Signs for a 

variance to allow a second pylon sign on a lot n a B zone under 

Sections 13-05.D & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1103 Queen Street, 

property of 1103 Queen Street LLC in a B zone. 

 MS. MARTEL:  Good evening, Cynthia Martel, Say It With Signs, 216 

Summer Street, Plantsville, CT.  I am representing Jason McCormick who 

is here as the owner of Good Guys Auto.  I will speak about the sign 

itself and then Jason would like to speak about his hardship and why 

he’s applying for a variance. 

 So we designed a sign that is very conservative.  I believe we 

have a wood sign with external lighting, gooseneck lighting that’s 70 

sf and we are allowed up to 150 sf on that particular parcel because 

of the length of the parcel.  So we’re trying to keep it a subdued, 

conservative, tasteful kind of signage for an auto store, sales and 

service that he provides there. 

 Jason’s moved or expanded his business from behind the Taiwanese 

Restaurant, I guess it is, to include that second lot even though it’s 

owned (inaudible) technically that second lot over to the other store 

(inaudible).   So he is utilizing that whole area now. 

 So this here is Jason’s Good Guys business.  This here is the 

Taiwanese Bangkok Restaurant.  Currently in the past, the only 

entrance was here which was quite difficult to get into. 

 Jason’s now taken this whole area over to the line where he’s 

having his car sales. 

 We’re proposing a new sign in this area right where that white-

ish type of area is to disburse some of the traffic to come to this 

side of the building.  And, reduce some of the traffic on this side of 

the building and also to give him some visibility from Queen Street. 

 Most of his customers are coming this way, and they miss his 

business and we’re hoping that with the new signage over here, they’ll 

be able to enter more easily that back lot. 

 Do you have any questions specifically on the signs? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Where is the other sign located?  You have a sign 

there now. 

 MS. MARTEL:   There is one right now right there, right in front 

of the Bangkok Restaurant. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What are you going to do with that sign? 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have a picture of the old one? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes. It should be, I think, the second sheet there. 
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 MR. GWOREK:  Third page. 

 MS. MARTEL:  They added an addition on this past year which now 

puts the correct sign even more in front of their business.  So, they 

added a little new dining room. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  This is an old picture from 2012. 

 MS. MARTEL:  I have a new picture. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Because he wasn’t supposed to park on the grass 

and this showing parking on the grass.  That shows where the grass was 

there’s rocks and the cars park there. 

 This is the one that’s here today. 

 MS. MARTEL:  I took this this morning.  I have more copies if you 

would like it. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Enter it in? 

 MS. MARTEL:  Fine with me. 

 THE CHAIR:  When I drove by and drove in there, there seems to 

be, there were, I don’t know how I missed the sign in the front.  But 

you had two small signs near the driveway that had also --- really 

there’s four, three signs there now. 

 MS. MARTEL:   There is an entrance and exit sign.  We’ve been 

trying to address the hardship. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So what about those two signs? 

 MS. MARTEL:  They could come out. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And how about the other one that’s there?  It says:  

Good Guys on it.  There is another one there.  Two entrances signs. 

 MS. MARTEL:  Right.  That’s up to the board to tell us what to do 

with it and we’ll comply. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you really need that sign if you’re going to have 

this nice looking sign and it’s really going to stand out, are you 

going to need an existing sign that’s there now? 

 MS. MARTEL:  Are you talking about the joint one with Bangkok 

Restaurant? 

 Are you willing to take off the signage there? 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  Anything that is going to help the traffic – 

 THE CHAIR:  You have to state your name and address. 
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 MR. MCCORMICK:  My name is Jason McCormick and I am the owner of 

Good Guys Auto House and I’m here with Cynthia from Say It With Signs 

to discuss the sign application with you for the variance. 

 The sign that is directly in front of Somewhere in Bangkok, when 

they did their addition, now they’re --- if you look in the front, you 

miss Good Guys Auto House altogether. 

 If you’re going north on Route 10, where a lot of our customers 

come from Southington, most people will miss our first entrance and 

then unfortunately it’s too late and they don’t realize that second 

entrance is to Good Guys Auto House and that whole second lot is part 

of our business. 

 Most of the time everybody walks over to the auto body shop 

that’s to the left of us thinking those cars are for sale at the auto 

body shop. 

 There is really nothing that separates those two pieces of 

property because it is all one when the purchase went through. 

 So the sign that is up front now, whether (inaudible) you guys 

suggest, you know if we cut it back then we have I think our name and 

then we have sales & service.  From my memory, maybe our phone number.  

Just have one line there.   

 Just so again, when you round the corner heading north on Route 

10, it gives them ample if they can make the turn and if not, they can 

catch the second sign and get into one of the entrances safely so 

they’re not causing traffic issues. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, where is the sign going to go?  The new one? 

 MR. MCCORMICK: Um, the new one, right in that area exactly, yes, 

sir. 

 So that why it’s tied to that entrance so people will use that 

entrance to cut down traffic because right now everybody tries to go 

in to the restaurant and for our service business in that first 

entrance and you get a bottleneck. The last thing you want to have is 

at the lunch time hour went the restaurant gets busy, traffic getting 

back up, you know, and like anything, causes confusion. 

 If people realize they can now go in on both sides, it will make 

it easier for everybody safety wise and obviously visibility for our 

business because I’ve had to explain over and over on the phone during 

the course of a week where we are located to people from town. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: If the sign is just going to be so the people can 

see and you already have one sign, don’t you think 70 square feet 

might be a little excessive in terms of size? 
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 MR. MCCORMICK:  Visibility.  We want to make sure it’s clear and 

they realize that’s you know, part of where Good Guys are and where 

we’re located so if you’re headed --- we actually want to make sure 

its visible enough. But we don’t want it obviously to be too big.  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I’m sure everybody wants visibility.  If 

every business had a 70 square foot sign on Queen Street, that would 

be all signs. 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  That’s why we want to make it tasteful, clean and 

neat. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Are you going to be facing the street or --- 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  It’s going to be this way (indicating) so it is 

perpendicular to the street itself. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The long way. 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  Yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Right next door to you, is there a garage right 

next door? 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  So, it’s in the --- that’s a body shop.  If you 

are looking at our place, to the north side of us is (Inaudible) Auto 

body.   That square building right there. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  They have a big sign out front. 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  They have a very tall sign.  A very, very big 

sign.  It’s up 30 feet in the air. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You can get a lot of clutter there with signs, too. 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  That’s why I wanted something clean and neat down 

below so that way it’s easy to read but clean and neat is our goal.  

Don’t want to have clutter. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I’m talking about having two big signs in there.   

That’s what I’m talking about with the clutter. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Dave, what is allowed for signage for square 

footage? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, Mr. Chairman, through the regs, you base it 

on the building width or length and I believe that’s a hundred --- so 

it’s either length of the building or if it’s a very long building, 

150.  So if it’s 112 and you are 80 feet from the street, you’d use 

the lesser, whatever it is, but the 150 is what Cynthia referred to. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, basically he’s under ---he is asking for less 

than what would be authorized. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: But you have to add the other sign to it. 
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 THE CHAIR: Yes.  The other sign, how big is the other sign?  Now 

again, the other sign, you’re only looking at his portion of that 

sign, correct? 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  It might be two lines. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s all you’d be looking at as far as adding it to 

this --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, Mr. Chairman, it is based on your 

interpretation that the variance is for two pylon signs.  It didn’t 

say anything about content.  So, you are allowed one detached sign. It 

doesn’t say what is on it.  So I think you have a little discretion 

when you are allowing him to keep what is on the original sign and put 

something else on because it just says the two pylon signs.  So I 

think it is up to you on how you want to interpret that. 

 THE CHAIR:   The point is that that pylon sign is not --- is that 

pylon sign yours or is that part of that building, that new building 

in the front? 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  It is just for that new building.  But Somewhere 

in Bangkok is on top and what have you and I think we’re in the middle 

of that sign or whatever the location.  So that’s why, I think we have 

two lines of that and it is a backlit sign with four panels.  I think 

we have two of the panels with just our name and maybe our phone 

number is on it. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, it sounds like they share with another person. 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  Correct. We share with the restaurant.  It’s 

nothing, it’s (inaudible). 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is Frank Manafort the owner of the property? 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  Correct. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do we need a letter of approval from him as the 

property owner or as a client submitting the application does --- are 

we allowed to even look at this? 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, you typically get an approval letter from the 

property owner.  The agent signed – Cynthia.  But the owner typically 

writes a sigh off saying I’m okay with that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have anything in writing from the owner that 

you can put that sign there? 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  I can have that.  That’s not a problem.  Verbally 

--- I see him on a basis. It’s not a problem.  I’ve already showed him 
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pictures of the sign and he was all for it because I’m keeping the 

property safe.  So he has no issue in writing that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think we should have that. 

 MR. PUGLIESE: Do we have to wait for that or can we add it as a 

stipulation? 

 THE CHAIR:  Better to wait for it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If we add it as a stipulation and it doesn’t 

happen, then what do you have? 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, so we have that item and then what about the 

other sign? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Dave, does that include all the signs he has in the 

back there, too? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  He can have attached signage.  I’m not sure what 

is there detached.  But there may be some just saying Parking Here for 

Somewhere in Bangkok, only, or something like that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How big is the other sign? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I could estimate.  I couldn’t tell you exactly. 

 MR. GWOREK:  It looks something like a two by five, maybe? 

 MS. MARTEL:  Maybe six wide by three or four feet. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  One of my thought would be that if you’re getting a 

variance for two signs, they be identical in size.  It still 

accomplishes the purpose of the sign being at the other entrance. 

 MR. GWOREK: You’re saying the overall size of the current sign --

- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  In other words, if you take the overall size of the 

current sign and then you take the size of the second sign can’t be 

bigger than the current sign.  You have the two signs.  You have the 

separate entrance and you are not necessarily overwhelming the street 

line. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I think they are, regardless of the 

size, mimicking the base. 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  Yah, we want to tie it all together so it looks 

classy. 

 Instead of backlit, it’s going to have gooseneck. 

 MS. MARTEL:  We wanted to get away from the backlit sign and go 

with a gooseneck that basically has a stone foundation so it is 

similar to the other sign. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  This is the current picture. 

 (Undertone discussion.) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, that is exactly what I’m saying.  If it was 

the same size, but as opposed to being --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  do you know what the sign is currently?  The sign 

that’s there.  What the dimensions are? 

 MS. MARTEL:  I don’t have that. I would estimate it’s maybe seven 

feet, six to seven feet wide. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is it small than this one? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Got to be. 

 MS. MARTEL: About the same square footage.  A little different 

shape.  I believe it was more horizontal. 

 And, the other thing is we don’t want to go real high, either, 

like the auto body place next door or some of those other signs, to 

sort of reduce that cluttered look. 

 Big sign, big sign, big sign. One after the other. 

 (Undertone conversations.) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You really need the owner and everybody onboard.  

Otherwise you’re taking --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, you are taking the applicant’s name off of the 

first sign, right? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct. 

 But you still have two signs. 

 THE CHAIR:  But that is not really --- that wouldn’t be an issue 

for this application.  That sign belongs to somebody else, right? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I don’t know who that sign belongs to. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you know who owns that sign that is there now, the 

existing sign? 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  The property owner. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So the property owner would be having two signs.  I 

think that is my point. 

 THE CHAIR:  Oh, okay.  So owns both.  He owns the building in 

front and the building in the back.  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So my thought is to have two sings that are the 

same size. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Can you do that? 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  To mimic the same size as what is out there with 

a new sign and would we take our name off in full on the first sign or 

--- right now it is a four --- I’m going to say it’s a four panel 

sign.  That is the original sign that is in place now.  

 So, I understand. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That is a landlord/tenant issue and not a zoning 

issue. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, what is the desire of the board? 

 (Pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I think we want to get approval from the 

owner and I think if you came back with the approval from the owner 

and came back with the dimension of the first sign, proposing a second 

sign which is the same size, it would be much more palatable. 

 MR. GWOREK: Even though the square footage isn’t on the table.  

The amount of square footage.  I know we like to be uniform but --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, the square footage isn’t on the table but the 

problem they have is they can’t have a second sign at all.  So 

indirectly it’s on the table. 

 MR. GWOREK:  All right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Does that work for you? 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  Getting a letter from the owner is not an issue 

at all. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, keep the sign, the second sign the same size as 

the first one that is in front? 

 MS. MARTEL:  We can redesign it.  As long as we don’t go over the 

maximum square footage for the property. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, actually, if you did that, then you would 

actually be making it smaller, correct? 

 MS. MARTEL:  Not much.   Because we’re only 70 square feet and I 

think we have 150 to work with.  So between the two signs we probably 

could be within the requirements. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think we’re talking about two different things.  

We are not talking about the square footage that you have to work 

with, we are talking about the concept of the second sign. 

 What we’re saying is, when we’re dealing with the concept of the 

second sign, is to make the second sign the same size as the first 
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sign.  If the first sign is smaller, then the second sign is also 

smaller but you’ve got two instead of one. 

 MS. MARTEL:  Okay.   So let me repeat it a different way.  If the 

first sign is 50 square foot, the existing sign is 50 square feet, 

you’re saying the second sign that we’re proposing, make it 50 square 

feet. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 

 MS. MARTEL:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That is exactly what I’m saying. 

 MS. MARTEL:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay? 

 MS. MARTEL:  We can redesign it. 

 We will not --- we do not want to go for backlit, okay?  And, the 

other one is backlit.  Does that bother you?  If the second one is not 

backlit? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’d rather not have backlit. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I would rather not have backlit. 

 (Various comments) 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I kind of like it the way it is. 

 MS. MARTEL:  It is a nice looking sign. Woody looking. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It looks nice.  There are not any issues with the 

looks of it, just the size of it. 

 MS. MARTEL:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right? 

 MS. MARTEL:  So, how do we go about coming back?  Will you give 

us a date? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes, we’ll give – at the next meeting --- we’ll bring 

it back at the next meeting. 

 We’ll continue this public hearing. 

 You’ll come back at the next meeting.  I believe it’s four weeks. 

 Typically, we meet every other week but because it is July and 

August, we only meeting once. 

 MS. MARTEL:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay? 
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 And, you will need a letter from the property owner. 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  That’s not a problem at all. 

 MS. MARTEL:  We’ve already discussed that with him. 

 MR. MCCORMICK: That’s not an issue.  He has already seen the sign 

and he liked the looks of it.  So --- 

 MS. MARTEL:  Is there any other thing that we have to be 

concerned about? 

 There’s no height issue?  No setback issues? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I think what we are asking for is the same size 

as the existing sign. 

 MS. MARTEL:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, I think, if you take a look at the picture, I 

think the existing sign is smaller than what you have here.  Is that 

correct? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  It appears --- it looks it. 

 MS. MARTEL:  Okay. We’ll be back. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. MCCORMICK:  Appreciate it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can I have a motion to continue the public hearing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So moved. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 
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 C. APPEAL #6204A, Application of Dan Williams for a 3.25’ side 

yard setback variance for a screened porch under Sections 7A-00 & 15-

04 of the Zoning Regulations, 201 Mandel Drive, property of Michael E. 

& Margaret E. Matters in an R-20/25 zone. 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  Good evening. Dan Williams, 96 North Main Street, 

Winsted, Connecticut.   

 THE CHAIR:  Could you speak up just a little bit?  Speak right 

into the mike. 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  Dan Williams, 96 North Main Street, Winsted, 

Connecticut. 

 (Pause) 

 We have an existing deck on the back of the house that surrounded 

a pool.  The owners are taking the pool down.  We’d like to take down 

the section of the larger deck which at this point has an over ten-

foot encroachment on the side line and make that thirty-eight inches 

and make that deck a screened in porch.  Which would be a rectangle 

room approximately 16 by 18. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Just a seasonable room? 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes.  Screened in.   

 MR. LAPORTE:  No lights, no glass? 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  No glass. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is that, is your property --- the one in the lower 

right?  The one with the pool. 

 MR. WILLIAMS:   Yes.   

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Can you zoom in, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, I just want to show the shape of the lot.  If 

you make note of that before I zoom in. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. WILLIAMS: On the one side of the deck, on the interior --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, can you give him the pointer?   Please? 

 (Pause) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  On the interior of the deck, this is the deck 

here.  That white spot is the existing hatchway door to the basement.  

Once we found out we were that close to the line, you know, well, we 

said we’ll move it this way.  But it’s right up against there now.  
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And, it’s right up on the edge of the house as the existing part of 

this deck here now.   So all of this deck here, is like I said, on 

this side is over ten feet, it’s just an encroachment on the 

neighbor’s.  We’re taking that down.  And, it’s just coming a straight 

line right off the back of the side of the house.  So it will be 18 by 

16 when we’re done. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How close would it be to the property line? 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  Twenty-two feet. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is this the drawing with the 16 feet --- 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  Sixteen eight. 

 MR. GWOREK:  And, it’s currently 18 feet?  That’s the existing 

deck.  So another four inches. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  The existing deck is closer to the line. 

 THE CHAIR:  The way I am looking at it – 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  The existing deck where it is now is much closer 

than that. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 We would come out to about thirty-eight inches crossing that 

encroachment. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, there is something there now. 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So you would be removing a pool and the deck?   

 MR. WILLIAMS:  The pool and the rounded part of the deck which 

comes out straight on each side.  If you drew a line --- it will 

follow the line of the house.  The same. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Is it going to be attached to the house? 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes.  It is.  It’s already, yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  But you are adding on to the current deck. 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  We’ll be adding six feet to the outer part of the 

deck. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Which brings it closer --- sixteen. 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  Which it brings it into the encroachment area. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The current deck that you have – right. Okay.  I 

understand. 

 (Pause) 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  So you are basically extending the current deck and 

then enclosing it. 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  Six feet.  Right. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It’s a minor variance. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s actually less nonconforming now. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You’re keeping the same sight line as the house 

and everything else. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, how high ---you said you are going to enclose 

it? 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes.  It’s a low ranch style roofing there.  I’ll 

come about three feet from the ridgeline.  Lower than the existing 

roofline. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: So, it will go 18 feet back from the corner of the 

house including what is the deck at this point. 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  I am not following your question. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If you start the 18 foot at the corner of the 

house. It will include what exists for part of the deck at point.  

 MR. WILLIAMS:  And, another six feet out. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct. 

 And, the pool is going to go away. 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  The pool is gone. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  The deck around it is gone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, anything else? 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  No, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 MR. WILLIAMS:  Thank you very much. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anybody here speaking in favor of this application? 

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 



Zoning Board of Appeals – July 26, 2016 

 

21 

 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL #6205A, Application of Fiderio & Sons for a 10.2’ 

side yard setback variance for a proposed sunroom & deck addition 

under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 61 Woodruff 

Street, property of Joseph, Amelia & Regina Mastrogiacomo and Joanne 

Kerr in an R-12 zone. 

 MR. FIDERIO:  Hello.  My name is John Fiderio, 687 Broad Street, 

Meriden.  I’m representing the Mastrogiacomos in their appeal. 

 They are looking to put on a small sunroom off the back of their 

house.  The way the lot is, it actually looks like there really isn’t 

a problem, but the lot just, the property line cuts across on a pretty 

severe angle.  There is really no place else to put it on the property 

because we’ve got the driveway coming in from the other direction.  

There is a chimney there.  It’s a 13 x 12 room with a small deck off 

the front of it. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LAPORTE:  This is a small lot.  It’s an R-12?  Very small.  

Am I correct?   The lot itself. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, it is about a half-acre. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Are those boundaries correct, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  It looks like there is an 

extension.  This is just a cut away. If you see this line, it actually 

extends so it doesn’t fit on this map. So anytime you see that jog. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is there any reason that the deck couldn’t be put 

next to the screened in addition and connected to the house? 

 You have the deck right to the rear of the room.  But if you were 

to put it --- attach it to the rear of the house and put it next to 

it, you wouldn’t be anywhere near the boundary? 

 MR. FIDERIO:  Are you talking about this side, up over here? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct.  If you took the 10 x 13 deck and put it 

against the house? 

 MR. FIDERIO: Yah, you’ve got --- there is a lot of bushes.  There 

is a driveway coming into play.  It just doesn’t really work over on 

that side.  There is a chimney over there. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  What if it was still on the back of the sunroom 

but jogged over so it would be in line with the one side of the house 

that is closest to the side yard? 

 MR. FIDERIO:  Would you repeat that, please? 
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 MR. PUGLIESE:  If that deck was still attached to the back of the 

sunroom, off set so it was farther away from the property line? 

 MR. FIDERIO:  So, it brings it out this way? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Yes.  Would that be a possibility? 

 MR. FIDERIO:  Um, yah. We could.  I mean, we could shift it over.  

I mean, we have a driveway to contend with and about a four or five 

foot drop down from there but we do have a little bit of room that we 

could ---that’s a retaining wall, too, with bushes.  That’s a 

retaining wall and then there is a drop off of about four or five feet 

to the driveway. 

 THE CHAIR: The drop off is behind --- you are showing trees and 

shrubs there.  The driveway is on the other side of those? 

 MR. FIDERIO: Yup, yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, so you’ve got some room to move --- 

 MR. FIDERIO:  We could, yah, we could shift the deck over. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, how close is the back of the 12 x 13 proposed 

sunroom, how close is that to the property line?  It doesn’t show it 

here. 

 MR. FIDERIO:  Six foot seven. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. FIDERIO:  The house? 

 THE CHAIR: Yes. 

 MR. FIDERIO: It is six foot seven. 

 MR. GWOREK: The back of the house itself is that far away? 

 MR. FIDERIO:  No, no. Back here?  

 (Pause) 

 I think that’s already – nonconforming as well.  But --- 

 THE CHAIR:  So the application is you are asking for a sunroom 

and a deck. 

 MR. FIDERIO:  Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  Both of them right now would be nonconforming. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The house is nonconforming.  So you are taking a 

nonconforming use and increasing a nonconforming use. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, this is the boundary of the house?  Okay.  Yup. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  So how far do you think you can move it over? 

 MR. FIDERIO: As far as the deck?  Um, --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, is there any way to move the whole thing over? 

 MR. FIDERIO:  No, we’ve got a chimney right where the house ties 

--- where the addition ties into the house. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you’ve got at least two feet to get to the 

chimney. 

 MR. FIDERIO:  Yah, I mean ---  

 We could shift it.  I mean, we could shift – 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I mean; the chimney couldn’t be included into the 

sunroom? 

 MR. FIDERIO:  Um, we could probably bring the addition a couple 

of feet over.  We also have some rooflines that we’re tying into.  We 

have a valley and the roof gets funky the farther I move the sunroom 

over. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Because if you included the chimney inside the 

sunroom --- 

 MR. FIDERIO:  We’d gain a couple of feet. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: You’d gain more than that.   

 I’m just saying because I have a breezeway with my chimney 

inside. 

 THE CHAIR: Personally, what I’d like you to do is to come back 

with a drawing that shows less of a variance for both the sunroom and 

the deck.  So, I don’t know if you could move ---you said you could 

possibly move the sunroom over and then the proposed deck could move 

over further which would then require less of a variance.  Probably 

you’d be more like um, maybe nine feet from the property line versus 

four point eight which I think is just too close.  It’s just too 

close. 

 MR. FIDERIO:  Okay. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  At least we’re not making I worse. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  What is the current corner of that house? 

 MR. FIDERIO:  Nine feet. 

 THECHAIR:  Any other comments? 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  You are just asking for an excessive variancy.  If 

you could just cut that down. 

 MR. FIDERIO:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can I have a motion to continue the public hearing? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So moved. 

 THE CHAIR: Second? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MR. FIDERIO:  Thank you. 
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 Please note for the record:  Items E, F, G, H will be heard 

together in the interest of time and coordination. 

 

 E. APPEAL #5206A, Application of Connecticut Consulting 

Engineers LLC for a 5.7’ variance for new gas pump(s) where 25’ from 

the highway line is required under Sections 11-03.1B & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 1615 Meriden-Waterbury Tpke., property of 1611 

Meriden-Waterbury Road LLC in a B zone. 

 

 F. APPEAL #6207A, Application of Connecticut Consulting 

Engineers LLC for a 27.3’ variance for a new canopy for gas pumps 

where 40’ is required under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 1615 Meriden-Waterbury Tpke., property of 1611 Meriden-

Waterbury Road LLC in a B zone. 

 

 G. APPEAL #6208A, Application of Connecticut Consulting 

Engineers LLC for a 1.3% variance for lot coverage where 25% is 

allowed under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1615 

Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of 1611 Meriden Waterbury Road LLC 

in a B zone. 

 

 H. APPEAL #6209A, Application of Connecticut Consulting 

Engineers LLC for a variance of 17 spaces for parking associated with 

the existing use (7 provided) under Sections 12-01.1N & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 1615 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of 1611 

Meriden Waterbury Road LLC in a B zone. 

 MR. GABLE: Good evening, for the record, John Gable with 

Connecticut Consulting Engineers.  I’m here on behalf of 1615 Meriden 

Waterbury Road, LLC. 

 As stated, we are going for various, many variances for this 

site.  It’s an existing gas station at the intersection of the Meriden 

Waterbury Turnpike and Clark Street. 

 The site is really postage stamp in size.  Basically, it .019 

acres.  With that being said it is position of the existing 

construction of the lot with the current setbacks and regulations for 

the zone, we are severely limited with the setbacks for the building 

and accessory structures. 

 As stated in our application, we are going for --- they’re 

proposing a new canopy there.   There are three pumps right there, one 

each side, so we have six working pumps.  We are going to reduce that 
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down to four.  And, here and here.  Put a new canopy up.  With the 

regulations, we have to ask for many variances to accommodate that. 

 So as stated, we are asking for --- we looked at the computation, 

it’s really, it’s 5.3 feet we’re asking for a variance where 25 feet 

is required. 

 We are also asking for a variance for the new canopy itself of 

27.3 feet where 40 feet is required. 

 We are asking for a lot coverage of – we are asking for an 

additional 1.3 percent coverage where 25 percent is required. 

 And, parking spaces, because of the calculation, we’re required 

to have, I believe it was 17 spaces and we can only fit seven. 

 And, we’re actually making improvements to the curb cuts.  Right 

now the whole site, except for the rear is impervious.  We’ll be 

closing up some of the islands here and here for the ingress and 

egress on Clark Street and the Meriden Waterbury Turnpike Road. 

 There is a light at the intersection.  We’ve got to go before the 

State DOT, also for this.   

 So, we are actually making this a little safer than what 

currently exists on site. 

 In addition, we are also proposing landscaping around the 

westerly part and at the intersection. 

 MR. LAPORTE: So, right now the pumps are closer to the road? 

 MR. GABLE: Yes, they are.  They’re more nonconforming to the 

regulations. 

 MR. LAPORTE: So this is safer. 

 MR. GABLE:  We’d like to see if the commission has any comments? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Dave, is there any concern with the existing fence 

and shed that is encroaching on the neighboring property now? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, yes.  It will be before a site plan 

application. For right now, we can certainly address the presentation 

that you feel is before you.  But before the site plan approval they 

have to get an easement and a variance or remove the portion that is 

encroaching and just get a variance for that container as an accessory 

structure. 

 The regs don’t really speak to shipping containers.  So we have 

to explore that a little bit in terms of accessory use. 

 MR. GWOREK:  That is my one concern.  The rest, I believe it is 

safer. 
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 THE CHAIR:  We have had the same situation with a number of these 

type of --- with the canopies and stuff.  And, actually with the gas 

pumps being moved back and the landscaping being done --- right now it 

is sort of you know, leaves a lot to be desired.  The looks of it. 

 This would be a lot nicer than what is there now. 

 MR. PUGLIESE: They’re reducing the curb cuts. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I’m concerned with the parking from 17 down to 

seven. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I don’t know that there are 17 spaces now are 

there? 

 MR. GABLE:  No.  It is what is required by the calculation.  When 

you run the calculation, it’s 17. 

 THE CHAIR: I think when you count the seven, I think as Dave 

mentioned, you can also count underneath the pumps.  So you are 

picking up, you pick up four or five spaces just under the canopy.  

That can be included as part of the spaces. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  so, 17 plus four? 

 MR. GABLE:  No.  They’re included in the calculation.   

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So the seven is included with the number 

underneath the --- 

 MR. GABLE:  Correct. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I mean; they’re supposed to have 17.  And, it is 

also a lot. 

 MR. GABLE:  And, it is because the lots are pre-existing, 

nonconforming.  I mean, it is like a postage stamp.  Your zone 

requires 20,000 square feet and we only have 8,102. 

 MR. O’KEFE:  Yah, I ordinarily would be concerned about the 

parking except that the building is already there.  So if someone were 

coming in and wanted to build a building and don’t have parking, 

that’s a different issue than a building that is already there. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I’m looking at the thing where he’s putting 

shrubbery and things over here and taking some spots now and then the 

canopy is moving closer to the building so, when you get closer to the 

building, you used to be able to park closer to the building.  So, I 

mean --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, right now, there is no parking in front of the 

building the way it sits now. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Oh, they park there. 
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 THE CHAIR: Huh? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  They park there. 

 MR. GWOREK:  It is not a designated parking spot though. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  There is no designated parking. That’s what I am 

trying to get at.   

 MR. GABLE:  Like I said, we are actually making the site more --- 

more safe than what it currently is. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You say that.  But I’m talking about parking 

spots. Are you going to paint parking spots on there? 

 MR. GABLE:  Oh, yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I know the property.  I’ve been there many times.   

 MR. PUGLIESE: In the back by that container, there are two white 

squares.  What are those?  

 MR. GABLE: I don’t know. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Are they permanent structures? 

 MR. GABLE:  I don’t know.  We just located them as part of the 

survey.  I don’t know what the purpose is.   

 I’m sure my client is willing to take care of that issue if he is 

going to be granted the variances to proceed forward with this 

application. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  And, how many pumps are you going to have there 

now? 

 MR. GABLE:  It will be two pumps.  So four. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Four designated. 

 MR. GABLE:  Currently there is three which would be six. 

 It is a tough spot. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have any other questions? 

 (Pause) 

 Okay.   

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Question over here.   

 THE CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I just want to ask, but you can address it at the 

site plan, the issue may come up for the tankers coming in.  Will the 
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new reduced curb cuts, the width, will there be an issue with filling 

the tanks? 

 MR. GABLE:  No.  From other applications, we can get trucks in 

with a 24 foot wide thru.  We’re actually proposing 30 foot wide 

thrus.   

 Plus, the state is going to require us to put their templates on 

there anyways at that stage. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, thank you, sir. 

 MR. GABLE:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 ARTHUR CYR:  Good evening.  Arthur Cyr, 103-105 Berlin Avenue.  

This is one of those great pre-existing sites.  I can remember, Mr. 

Chairman, the first time I came out of the Waterbury area and came 

flying down Southington Mountain.  Having never been in the area 

before, I drove Meriden Waterbury Road going to Middletown and I 

remember saying Wow!  This is Southington.  Never envisioning that 

five or six years later I’d come back for that thing called the Apple 

Harvest Festival Parade and move here. 

 I can remember driving the Meriden Waterbury Road and seeing all 

of these stores, you know, past Top’s Market and Sal’s.  All of these 

pre-existing places like this and I drove it today.  You know, poor 

old Meriden Waterbury Road is in desperate need of a total face lift. 

 I was thrilled to see this application come in just as I was 

thrilled to see the one come in down in Marion last year.  And, this 

location basically has the same problem.  They need to put a canopy up 

and the canopy is too close and there’s no enough parking.  But it is 

a real tight spot. 

 What is being proposed here is going to be an absolute 

improvement to the site and to all the customers who go there and all 

four aspects of this application and this appeal um, I stand here and 

speak in favor of them. 

 Thank you. 
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 The CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Anyone else speaking in favor or opposing this application?  

Anyone opposing? 

 Hearing none, this application is closed.  
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7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6193A, Application of Sandy Field LLC for a 9’ side 

yard setback variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 233 Dunham Street, property of Sandy Field LLC in an R-

20/25 zone. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Jim Sakoncheck, for the record. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, will you turn that up a little bit, please? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Jim Sakoncheck, for the record.  Give me a 

second to put in my zip drive. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 The commission might recall that this is a request to retain a 

house located in the middle of this property which house unfortunately 

is too close to the side line because of the requirements for 

subdivision including the requirements for a minimum rectangle size. 

 And, in order to have the appropriate rectangles on the lot above 

and this lot over here, it sets the position of the boundary line 

between them. 

 However, we own both sides of that boundary line and we were able 

to suggest as a condition of approval the creation of an enhanced 

setback for the adjacent lot over here so that any construction on the 

property would maintain the zoning setback separation of 30 feet 

between the buildings because 15 feet is required for each lot. 

 And, it was suggested that we look into creating a landscape 

buffer in that area to further enhance that separation. So we are 

proposing a row or arborvitaes eight feet on center, set 15 feet 

(inaudible) the existing building which would also give it 15 feet 

from any proposed construction on this adjacent lot. 

 I’d also like again to highlight the fact that this house is 74 

feet back from the street which is more than the 40-foot minimum 

setback.  It is well over 150 feet from adjacent structures.  And, 

certainly anybody from the road or from the neighboring properties 

would never be able to tell a variance was granted because of its 

position on the lot, well set back from the street line. 

 It would lend itself to an addition along the open side of the 

property which addition, of course, would totally conform to the 

zoning regulations. 

 So hopefully the commission will look favorably on the 

application with the enhanced setback width and the installation of 

the arborvitae. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  The first thing I have to say is you created this 

hardship yourself by trying to get more lots in this piece of 

property. 

 You don’t have a hardship in my opinion. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Well, I have a different interpretation of that.  

And, I say that because the hardship is created by the regulations. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  No.   The regulations don’t create a hardship.  

Them are the rules in the Town of Southington.  They don’t create a 

hardship. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  I, well, the argument would be where you know, 

if you go to the exact text of the ZBA Statute, it has this --- and 

these are within quotes: 

 “That the general purpose and intent with due considerations for 

conserving the public health, safety, convenience, welfare and 

property values.”  It is one of the considerations.  Not the only one, 

but one of them. 

 “Solely with respect to a parcel of land where owing to 

conditions especially affecting such parcel but not generally 

effecting the district within which it is situated. . .”  and this 

situation is unique to this property because that house was built at a 

time where had the owner known if he just built it 9 foot further to 

the right, he would not need a variance that might exist in the 

regulations that were developed perhaps 55 years later. 

 MR. LAPORTE: You have an option to move the house.  You do have 

that option. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  That is true.  But let me stay with this. 

 “A literal enforcement of such bylaws, ordinance or regulations 

would result in an exceptional difficulty or unusual hardship.”  An 

exceptional difficulty is this particular house has a huge chimney in 

the middle of it.  It is on a concrete foundation.  And, the cost of 

moving it would greatly exceed the value of the house. 

 So the option, if this variance is not granted with the 

subdivision, would force removal of the house which would be a 

substantial hardship unique to this property not suffered by the 

average development where they are putting new houses on lots meeting 

the geometry requirements. 

 And, there is also an issue, the last line: “So that substantial 

justice will be done and the public safety and welfare secured.”  I 

think that certainly there is justice done by granting the variance if 

you choose to do so because this property would be able to retain an 

expensive structure and public safety and welfare will be secured 
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because certainly nobody would be harmed in any way by the granting of 

the variance. 

 So, I think reading the text and applying the fact that the owner 

of this land did not create the zoning regulations --- which are 

arbitrary in nature.  You know, had somebody chosen to allow a six-

foot setback, which some towns do allow, there would be no need for a 

variance.   

 As recently as perhaps less than, you know, ten years ago, before 

they applied the minimum rectangle size, this property could’ve been 

developed without that minimum rectangle need.  And, the lot could’ve 

been reconfigured to save the house. 

 So by the seemingly innocuous idea of creating the need for a 

minimum rectangle suddenly this property suffers a substantial 

negative situation.  Its property value would certainly be reduced.  

It would be unique as not a common situation. 

 I think public safety and welfare would be secured. 

 And, this board has the right to consider all of those issues.  I 

mean there consistently are five to seven applications in front of 

this board and they’re all unique.  And, they’re all really created by 

people applying the regulations looking to put their deck on or 

whatever it is. 

 And, I do think the board, if it wishes to approve it, is 

empowered to approve it.  

 And, I might remind the board that this property did suffer the 

taking of I-84 and there was a proposed road north of this and there 

even was a clearing for a road coming through here that would have 

been well position to leave this house and a road to be built and as 

noted in the record, the front door of this house is in the back.  So 

there was – 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It almost sounds like to me that this is a 

financial hardship and we don’t approve financial hardships.  And, I 

will go back to you created this.    It sounds to me like it is a 

financial hardship. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  I understand ---- 

 MR. LAPORTE: Am I right? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  I disagree.   It is applying the regulations 

created by others to a pre-existing property. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean; could the line have been drawn differently 

so you don’t need a variance? 
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 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Absolutely not.  We very carefully considered 

all of the options.  We minimized the access to this property.  We 

minimized the width of this lot.  We minimized the rectangle and that 

is where the lot line fell. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, did you have a question? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I think just along those lines, the only way to 

possibly do that is to reduce the width of that access that is 20 feet 

and you went down to 15 feet for that access, then you would gain five 

feet in width of that lot which would give a different lot line down 

the middle.  But again, it is still a variance.  Just different. 

 MR. GWOREK: Can you use the access on the south side of the 

property and swing that around to the back and get rid of the access 

on the north side completely? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Can I approach so I can understand? 

 (Discussion at the bench) 

 MR. GWOREK:  You have access to the parcels on each, the north 

and south, correct? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Yes. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is it possible to get rid of the north one and swing 

one around and just have one and access it that way, or not? 

 (Back to the Podium) 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  That would not be allowed under the regulations.  

Yu cannot share accesses. 

 MR. PUGLIESE: No.  But you could have two separate ones here. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  The regulations require each one to be 20 feet 

wide, fee simple.  We’ve minimized that. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I understand.  I am not changing the size of the 

right of way.  I’m only moving this one to this side and making them 

adjacent so that this center line, all of these lots can move over and 

the center line would be farther away from the existing structure.  

 Do you understand? 

 Put this right next to this over here. 

 (Discussion at the bench.) 

 (Back to the Podium) 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  The suggestion was to move this right of way 

adjacent to here and have it swing in a 90-degree way.  That, I think, 

would enhance this setback, however, the negative would be there is an 
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existing garage right here with an existing driveway already along the 

side. 

 So it would require a good deal of construction around or in 

order to achieve that and you would have two driveways right next to 

each other which I think would be less attractive from the Dunham 

Street road side.  Right now you have a separation of driveways. 

 And, it is an existing condition with a lot of trees and these 

driveways I think are well placed.   

 While that is an option, I don’t think it is the best option for 

this. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I think that house is slated for 

removal, is it not? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Absolutely. This house right here is history. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Okay. And, then the garage, too. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Well, the garage would be conforming under the 

regulations. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Which house is being razed, the gray one in the 

back?  Or the red one? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  The red stays, the gray one goes. 

 And, the red has some unique features that at least I appreciate. 

I think I mentioned to the board, I live in a barn.  I renovated a 

1700’s home in Bethany. So even though this cottagey type interior 

over here may not seem – it might seem dated to some, I see history 

that might be appreciated.  It is 50 years old now and maybe in 

another 40 years, lifetime of some in this room, people will consider 

it historic. 

 And, I do understand the thoughts of moving the lot lines around 

but even such a thing would probably require some kind of a variance 

going back to two rear lot accesses and so you are just moving 

variances around. 

 And, I do think this is the most pragmatic --- especially 

considering that it is 74 feet back.  And, we often allow garages 

closer to side lines when it is beyond the back of the house.  You 

could put a house, a 74 minus 40, that’s 34 feet --- quite often there 

would be a house in front of this and then a garage closer to the side 

line than the 15 feet. 

 So, it can be looked at, I believe, in certain ways to allow that 

house to say. 
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 And, the incorporation of this buffer certainly make it quite 

physical, the separation. And, effectively because (inaudible) no two 

houses are going to be closer than the combined double setback. 

 They’re going to be maintained 30 feet apart.  So the intent of 

the regulations is achieved. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Let me ask you something.  When you went before the 

building department --- or planning & zoning, was there any intent 

that that house had to come down?  Was it talked about? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  The note says that that was in the setback to be 

removed but also the comment over here said that we reserve the right 

to try to get a variance. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Oh, yah.  You have that right.  But the intent was 

to be removed. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  The default was that would be removed unless I 

could get a variance from this board. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So you contemplated removing it? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK: Well, that is an option.  I want to do everything 

I can to save it.  You know, I certainly will look into all options on 

how to save it. And, I think the most pragmatic one is the one offered 

here.  It’s easy to say the house has got to be removed.  In many ways 

it is a shame because you know, it’s substantial construction.  And, 

it’s a shame because clearly nobody in the town is in any way affected 

and I think the balance of the --- as I say, substantial justice, I 

think substantial justice will be done by granting the hardship.  And, 

as I said public safety and welfare would be secured.  And, it is 

unique.  It is not somebody every day coming in front of this board 

asking for something like this.  You know, so it meets all of the 

requirements, I believe, the legislature had in their mind when they 

wrote these words. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Except that it is self-imposed. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  I understand that interpretation.  I just simply 

have a different interpretation. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the house could be moved. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  It cannot be moved by --- it would have to be 

destroyed. 

 If you look at it and you look at the cost of moving it, 

especially with that large masonry fireplace, it is not cost effective 

to move it.  

  THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Do we have any other questions? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  One question, Mr. Chairman. If the board were to 

move forward with this, was there any talk of creating some type of 

easement beyond the setback easement for the protection of those trees 

like a conservation easement within easement, a dual easement. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  I would consent to such wording. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, would you repeat what you said?  I couldn’t 

hear you. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yah, Mr. Chairman.  A lot of times you know, we see 

these proposals with nothing or no teeth, if you will, for future.  

The homeowners go in and cut down trees and we have no recourse.  So 

if there is a conservation easement with some language in it that 

protects those trees, on the land records, then it is a violation and 

they have to replant them if they are removed. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think I suggested that at the last meeting.  But 

that is not what I see on the map.  I just see some magic marker, it 

looks like. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have a question.  If the trees die, who would 

have to replant them? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, under the conservation easement it would be 

the homeowner.   

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  But trees -- they do live a long time.  

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any more questions? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is that side setback, the easement, is that in 

planning & zoning --- is this something new that you --- I remember 

during the last meeting you offered that easement, as well. So that is 

something that we would vote for on today and you are in agreement. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Absolutely, I am recommending the easement on 

this matter --- 

 MR. GWOREK:  It’s not just arborvitaes, or are you adding, it’s 

also with that setback that you have. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Absolutely. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 Anyone speaking in favor of this application?  Anyone speaking in 

favor? 

 (No response) 
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 Anyone opposing this application? 

 MR. GRIFFIN:  Peter Griffin, 255 Dunham Street.  I own the 

property right next door. 

 You’re right.  It is a self-imposed hardship.  It’s absolutely 

financial.  There’s no other reason for it. 

 You’re going to have --- the planning & zoning decided to let him 

stuff four houses over there right next to me which was a very quiet 

area right there. 

 Now they’re going to put four houses in. Now since he didn’t get 

what he wanted from the planning & zoning board, now he’s creating his 

own hardship so that he can financially gain from doing what he 

doesn’t have to remove that house.  That house is literally a quarter 

of this room.  It’s tiny.  My garage is bigger than that house. 

 So, it’s going to have one ugly little pimple over there and you 

are going to put three brand new houses over there. It shouldn’t be 

allowed. 

 He should have to take it down and do what he’s supposed to do 

because first of all, I have to be bothered by having four houses --- 

three houses built next to me and all the construction and nonsense 

going on over there.  And, they’re going to take out every tree in the 

place and what not over there and do what they do. 

 He doesn’t want to remove the one house.  So he didn’t get what 

he wanted from the planning & zoning.  Now he’s going to try to appeal 

it and come back over here to get what he wants this way. 

 No. I don’t think it should be approved. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MR.CYR:   Gentlemen:  Arthur Cyr, 105 Berlin Avenue.    I usually 

cringe when Mr. LaPorte tells an applicant it is a self-imposed 

hardship. However, having been at those planning & zoning meetings, 

um, they did this on themselves.  And, I always feel badly for the 

next door neighbor, like the gentleman who was up here a minute ago 

before me, and he’s absolutely correct.   

 They went before planning & zoning and they made this 

subdivision.  And, he’s going to suffer for it.  And, the financial 

fact that they’re not going to have this fourth house to sell is 

indeed a self-imposed hardship that you should not allow. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 
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 Anyone else opposing? 

 Hearing none this application is –  

 Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Just one question.   Mr. Chair, just looking at 

it, if I may just ask the engineer/surveyor, will that easement affect 

the minimum buildable square, the 80 foot minimum buildable square if 

now there is an easement that restricting over there? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  The square isn’t building lines which are 

separate and distinct from the minimum rectangle or square.  The 

minimum square is to prevent long, narrow unusually shaped lots.  But 

the minimum square always extends into any setback.  It’s not a 

setback line.  It’s just a minimum lot geometric requirement. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I just want to make that of record that it’s more 

of the shape of the lot and not the setbacks. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  And, I’d also like to add it’s a 944 square foot 

structure according to the assessor’s records.  So that’s not that 

small. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 This application is closed. 

 

 

8:21 o’clock. 
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NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL #6202A, Application of Steven Theriault for a 12’ 

side yard setback variance for a new one car garage under Sections 7A-

00 and 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 69 Deer Run, property of 

Steven Theriault in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6202A as amended for 

a 14 by 24-foot garage with the same roof line as the house.  

Basically the garage would be shown as it is on the subdivision map 

but it would be two feet narrower. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said for discussion, the lot is larger but it is pie 

shaped and it does go to the back.  If the lot were more rectangular, 

he wouldn’t be asking for a variance.  

 I also note from the aerial photos that there are other 

properties in the neighborhood that also have garages that are close 

to the line.  So It is in conformity with the neighborhood, as well. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 Appeal is approved. 
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 B. APPEAL #6203A, Application of Say It With Signs for a 

variance to allow a second pylon sign on a lot n a B zone under 

Sections 13-05.D & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1103 Queen Street, 

property of 1103 Queen Street LLC in a B zone. 

 The public hearing was continued. 
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 C. APPEAL #6204A, Application of Dan Williams for a 3.25’ side 

yard setback variance for a screened porch under Sections 7A-00 & 15-

04 of the Zoning Regulations, 201 Mandel Drive, property of Michael E. 

& Margaret E. Matters in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal 6204A with 

conditions. 

 1. That the pool be removed. 

 2. That the screened in porch be 18 by 16 feet.  The 18 feet 

starting at the corner of the house and going straight back. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said we are contemplating a variance, but there is a 

larger encroachment that exists now both with the pool and the 

existing patio.  So the approval of this variance would essentially 

reduce the impact as opposed to increasing it. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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  D. APPEAL #6205A, Application of Fiderio & Sons for a 10.2’ 

side yard setback variance for a proposed sunroom & deck addition 

under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 61 Woodruff 

Street, property of Joseph, Amelia & Regina Mastrogiacomo and Joanne 

Kerr in an R-12 zone. 

 The public hearing was continued. 
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 E. APPEAL #6206A, Application of Connecticut Consulting 

Engineers LLC for a 5.7’ variance for new gas pump(s) where 25’ from 

the highway line is required under Sections 11-03.1B & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 1615 Meriden-Waterbury Tpke., property of 1611 

Meriden-Waterbury Road LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve 6206A.  Mr. LaPorte 

seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte noted the safety if the pumps are moved in from the 

road.  The old ones are closer to the road. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said you are taking a difficult nonconforming lot and 

you are basically approving the aesthetics of it as well as the 

safety.  

 I would echo those comments for each of the four applications. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 F. APPEAL #6207A, Application of Connecticut Consulting 

Engineers LLC for a 27.3’ variance for a new canopy for gas pumps 

where 40’ is required under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 1615 Meriden-Waterbury Tpke., property of 1611 Meriden-

Waterbury Road LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve 6207A.  Mr. Pugliese 

seconded. 

 The Chair noted basically the same comments as the previous one. 

 Motion passed 4 to 1 with Mr. LaPorte opposed. 
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 G. APPEAL #6208A, Application of Connecticut Consulting 

Engineers LLC for a 1.3% variance for lot coverage where 25% is 

allowed under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1615 

Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of 1611 Meriden Waterbury Road LLC 

in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal 6208A.  Mr. Pugliese 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted the same comments as on the first appeal.  Also 

that the variance here is for a diminimus 1.3 percent. 

 Mr. Gworek added once they sit down and draw the site lines and 

figure out what they want to do with the trailer --- if they have to 

move it on the property or decide to get rid of it.  The lot coverage 

would be less. 

 Motion passed 4 to 1 with Mr. LaPorte opposed. 
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 H. APPEAL #6209A, Application of Connecticut Consulting 

Engineers LLC for a variance of 17 spaces for parking associated with 

the existing use (7 provided) under Sections 12-01.1N & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 1615 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of 1611 

Meriden Waterbury Road LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve.  Mr. Pugliese seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted same comments as the first one.  It is a larger 

variance but given the parking space I would ordinarily be concerned 

except that it is already an existing building.  The parking is 

already existing.  We are improving the safety features of the 

property with the landscaped buffer. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6193A, Application of Sandy Field LLC for a 9’ side 

yard setback variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 233 Dunham Street, property of Sandy Field LLC in an R-

20/25 zone. 

 Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve Appeal # 6193A with the 

following conditions: 

 1. That the proposed arborvitae evergreen trees, 8 feet tall 

in height, as shown on the plan provided be in place. 

 2. The easement also shown on the site plan be part of the 

design. 

 3. That the arborvitaes be part of a conservation easement as 

well so that they remain with the property. 

 Mr. Pugliese seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said as he stated at the last meeting, I think the 

hardship is self-imposed.  The applicant apparently went before the 

planning & zoning commission and got a four lot subdivision approval 

with representations that may have been made that the building was 

going to be moved.  It’s just a totally self-imposed hardship. 

 Motion fails 0 to 5 with Mr. O’Keefe, Mr. LaPorte, Mr. Pugliese, 

Mr. Gworek and Chairman Salka opposed. 

 This motion has been denied. 
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MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 Nothing to report. 

 The next meeting August 23, 2016. 

 

ADJOURNMENT –  

 Mr. Pugliese made a motion to adjourn which was seconded by Mr. 

LaPorte.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

  

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:30 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

    Robert Y. Salka, Chairman  
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